
April meeting …

 June Election Explained
Congressional, State, and County offices and a ballot measure

by Pat Dunbar 

Our meeting on Tuesday, April 12 will be about the upcoming June 7 
election. This election is known as the “June Primary,” but there are also 
several county offices and one ballot measure (see “Measure M” below) 
which will be decided. We are fortunate to have Katrina Bartolomie, 
County Recorder and Election Supervisor, join us to explain who and what 
will be on the ballot, what offices are partisan, and how one can vote for 
those offices. There should be plenty of time for questions, but if you have 
a specific concern, formulate your question in advance, and send it to Pat 
Dunbar, pdunbar@mcn.org, to make sure it is addressed during the 
meeting.  

The meeting will be held via 
Zoom on Tuesday, April 12, 
from 6–7:30 pm.  Everyone is 
invited to attend, League 
member or not. Come and 
deepen your understanding of 
which election is which, and 
what is to be decided in June, 
and what in November. The 
Voter staff  has promised to pay 
close attention. The link to 
participate is on the left, and all are invited to check in ahead of time for 
the League’s traditional social gathering. For more information, contact 
Pat at the above email, or call (707) 937-3409. 

             TOP

President’s message …

Implicit Bias
Is it holding you back?

by Cindy Plank 

As the celebration of Women’s History Month comes to an end, the quotes of two 
strong women serve as bookends to the above question. 

Megan Rapinoe:  “Real change lies within all of us. It is in the choices we make 
every day. It’s in how we talk, who we hire, and what we permit others to say in 
our presence. It’s in reading more, thinking more, considering a different 
perspective. At its simplest, it’s in whether we’re willing to spend even five 
minutes a day thinking about how we can make the world better.” 

We all have bias. We’ve had our own experiences, and we’ve grown up in various 
locations within different family structures. All of the things that make each of us 
unique are also what create our attitudes, often involving biases which we don’t 
think about. It’s how we make sense of the world. As humans, we automatically 
make patterns by categorizing and labeling, in order to make decisions. And that 
process is tied to how we survive. But even if unintentional, bias can hinder 
equity. 

Bias comes in more than one form. Conscious bias involves being aware of what 
you’re doing, and the result can be deliberate discrimination. Hidden, or implicit, 
bias is unconscious. We’re often not aware, because bias is absorbed through our 
life experiences, the communities we’ve lived in, and the families and norms 
we’ve grown up with. And it’s generational.  Our ancestors absorbed biases from 
their life experiences.   

Realizing we have hidden bias doesn’t make us bad people. But it isn’t easy to 
come to terms with acknowledging it. Such realization can be painful—a punch in 
the gut even.  And it’s an ongoing journey.  Biases can accumulate, just as our life 
experiences have accumulated.  It takes courage to be willing to work at being 
more aware. 

Committing to being more aware is a good first step.  The old saying, “you don’t 
know what you don’t know” fits.  And once we allow ourselves to see, we can’t 
unsee.  Reading about other people’s experiences and perspectives can help.  It’s 
work on an individual level, as well as collectively, that will make a difference.  
Returning to what Megan Rapinoe said, it’s people becoming more self aware and 
working together that can make real change.  And from Maya Angelou, “Do the 
best you can until you know better.  Then when you know better, do better.”  For 
another overview about this topic, Jary Stavely recently received a kit from the 
State Parks Volunteer office which includes several short videos dealing with 
hidden/implicit bias.          TOP           

     Patricia 

Our March meeting:

California Coastal Commission
by Jary Stavely 

At least 50 people participated in the League’s Question and Answer session with 
California Coastal Commission Chair Donne Brownsey the evening of March 22. 
Donne, who also lives on the Mendocino coast, was appointed to the commission 
by then Gov. Brown in 2017, and had worked in Sacramento for a number of 
years prior, in public affairs and government relations. 

Before taking questions from her Zoom audience, she gave a brief history and 
overview of the Commission (on which local League founder Mildred Benioff 
served during its early days). It was formed as a result of Proposition 20, which 
was approved by voters in 1972 after concerns were raised about coastal 
development in Sea Ranch and elsewhere. Four years later the California Coastal 
Act extended the Commission’s authority indefinitely, and created the permitting 
procedures and guidelines it follows. It has 12 voting members, half elected 
officials and half private citizens (called “public members”), selected in equal 
numbers by the Governor, the Speaker of the Assembly, and the state Senate 
Rules Committee. There are also 3 non-voting members—the Secretary of the 
Natural Resources Agency, the Secretary of the State Transportation Agency, and 
the Chair of the State Lands Commission. The Coastal Commission holds three-
day meetings every month, up and down the coast. It is empowered to 
comprehensively review all development within the coastal zone and to ensure 
that such development meets all requirements of the Act. 

Donne stated that the Commission is currently especially concerned about sea 
level rise, and is reaching out to local agencies along the coast to help them 
upgrade plans to account for its coming effects, which besides the visible effects 
of bluff erosion and the spread of salt water over beaches and estuaries, also 
includes its intrusion into ground water. The legislature has provided extra funds 
for the Commission to issue special grants to local governments for sea level rise 
planning. 

Val Muchowski posed the first question by asking how to motivate people in 
small communities to get involved in the Commission’s sea level rise campaign; 
the response—have them give feedback to the Ocean Protection Council’s State 
Agency Sea-Level Rise Action Plan, a 5-year roadmap to establish and accelerate 
the state’s co-ordinated response to it. Asked by Susie Francis about local 
examples of sea-level rise planning, Donne cited the Gleason Beach highway 
realignment project in Sonoma County and flooding in Humboldt Bay, which has 
regional implications, requiring the co-operation of a number of different 
agencies. 

League member Nicole Glentzer was told the Commission has funds for 
education projects. It is committed to bringing children to the beaches and bluffs, 
especially those from communities who have had little previous access. Educators 
can apply for Whale Tail grants online. The Noyo Center for Marine Science 
recently received one for a summer school. It is hoped such programs can develop 
future stewards of the coastal environment. 

League members Carrie Durkee, Linda Jupiter, and George Reinhardt all asked 
about how to get the Commission involved in the Skunk Train’s plans for the mill 
site. Donne, initially replying to Carrie, said that, to date, her organization has not 
been asked directly about the development plans by the city or the company, but 
that citizens may make public comments about any subject at the beginning of 
each formal Commission meeting [see “Coastal Commission Meetings” below for 
information about accessing the next one April 6–8 in Ventura]. She also 
suggested that people who are concerned should contact the Commission’s north 
coast staffer Melissa Kraemer, based in Eureka, for input and information. Linda 
objected to the idea that no concerns have been expressed, saying that she has sent 
letters and asked for a show of hands from the zoom audience from people who 
are concerned. Donne thanked her for showing the level of concern, and 
suggested that people write to all commissioners directly, not just to staff, 
pointing out that other coastal controversies have generated between 20 and 50 
communications per week, securing plenty of attention from all the 
commissioners. George thanked her for clarifying that emails should be sent to 
commissioners, as well as staff, and shared his interest in getting the three pond 
areas of the mill site which have yet to be cleaned up included in the Toxic Tides 
Project at UC Berkeley, since sea level rise is sure to affect them, and the property 
owners for the past 20 years have shown no interest in doing the necessary 
cleanup. Donne responded that any project which comes before her organization 
is investigated thoroughly on many levels, including toxic waste. Fort Bragg 
resident Mark Safron asked whether the Commission would have authority over 
mill site development if the Skunk Train’s claim to be a federally recognized 
public utility is upheld, to which she replied, yes they still would (although her 
opinion is that it is only an excursion line, not a freight carrier). 

Other questions during the evening concerned the high cost of permits for solar 
panels (from Susan Levenson-Palmer)—a waiver or other adjustment may be 
available if the roofline is not being changed; the Commission’s stance on 
affordable housing (also from S L-P)—the Commission wants to promote, not 
hinder such development; who is eligible to get a grant for updating the local 
coastal plan (from Judy Tarbell)—the change must be made by the county, not by 
a community group like the Caspar Commons; permits for farmers to take in 
campers (from Jade Tippett)—unfortunately, yes, a CCC permit is required if 
there is a change in intensity of use; conflict of interest regarding plans for the 
Albion bridge (from Anne Marie Weibel)—CalTrans has had a contract for many 
years to pay for one, not 10, staffers for the Commission, an arrangement which 
saves a great deal of money and which facilitates multi-modal projects for bikers 
and pedestrians; the Great Redwood Trail (from Acheya Wachtel)—the proposal 
is in line with many Commission goals, and public transportation on the rail line 
is not achievable anyway; and the Commission’s approach to cannabis farmers 
(also from A W) —the CCC is involved only as to whether the new land use is 
consistent with the Coastal Act/Plan, and is not for or against cannabis farming 
per se. 

If you missed the meeting, you can view the recording on our YouTube channel.                 

                                                                                                                           TOP 

How to participate …

Coastal Commission Meetings
Starting next week
The Coastal Commission’s next meeting will be held from April 6-8. Its email notification follows (and 
includes telephone contact information for North Coast staff person Melissa Kraemer). 

This Coastal Commission meeting will be conducted with public participation possible both virtually through 
video and teleconference, and in person (address below). The Commission strongly encourages participation 
virtually due to changing Covid-19 conditions.  

Read our Virtual Hearing Procedures and sign up to speak via Zoom or phone on the agenda webpage. To 
speak in person, find the staff table at the meeting location and complete a speaker slip. 

The California Coastal Commission April 2022 meeting agenda, staff reports (PDF links) and other 
information are available at www.coastal.ca.gov/mtgcurr.html in real-time. You may also view and listen to the 
Commission’s meetings live on the web.  

Thank you for your interest in improving the protection of California’s ocean and coastal resources. For more 
information on the California Coastal Commission and its programs, please visit our web site at 
www.coastal.ca.gov; program overview and mission statement at www.coastal.ca.gov/whoweare.html; Coastal 
Commission roster at www.coastal.ca.gov/roster.html 

For more information about specific projects on the agenda or future items, please contact one of the following 
staff members or Coastal Commission office:     
• Del Norte, Humboldt & Mendocino Counties: Melissa Kraemer (707) 826-8950 
• Sonoma, Marin, San Francisco & San Mateo Counties: Stephanie Rexing (415) 904-5260 
• Santa Cruz, Monterey & San Luis Obispo Counties: Kevin Kahn (831) 427-4863 
• Santa Barbara & Ventura Counties, Malibu & Santa Monica Mountains: Barbara Carey (805) 585-1800 
• Los Angeles & Orange Counties: Shannon Vaughn & Amber Dobson (562) 590-5071 
• San Diego County: Diana Lilly & Kanani Leslie (619) 767-2370 
• Energy and Ocean Resources: Kate Huckelbridge (415) 904-5240 
• Federal Consistency: Kate Huckelbridge (415) 904-5240 
• Statewide: Vanessa Miller (415) 904-5200. 

A Telecommunication Device for the Deaf (TDD) is available at (415) 904-5200. 

If you have questions about whether a project may be appealable, call your local planning department. 

For all other communications, including interest regarding a specific project and a notification request 
concerning such an item, please contact the appropriate district office to request to be on the mailing list. 

Commission meeting rules and procedures can be found on our website. 

Future Meetings: The next meetings will be May 11-13 and June 8-10, 2022. See future agenda items (these 
are items submitted to the Coastal Commission and could be scheduled on future meeting agendas). 

Legislator interviews 

LWVMC needs you …

Participation Opportunities
As mentioned in last month’s Voter article entitled “Where We’re Headed—New 
Topics for a New Year,” the League wants to follow up on a number of things.  To 
that end, we would like to invite readers to tell us how they might be able to 
contribute to our efforts. What are your skills, talents, interests?  We would love & 
appreciate a few minutes of your time every so often. Look at the following list of 
areas in which we need help, and tell us how you might fit in. Reply to 
info@lwvmendo.org. 
Technology (website, social media, etc) 
Observing government agency meetings 
Voter registration drives 
Voter Services / Candidate Forums 
Membership / Communications Outreach 
Language interpretation 
Other areas?            TOP 

Sister League event …

Different Ways to Vote
by Jary Stavely 

On March 21 the Marin County League (which also goes by LWVMC) held a 
webinar entitled Pathways to Fair and Free Elections, which presented 
background information about two related voting reforms, Ranked Choice Voting 
and Proportional Representation. Ranked Choice Voting is already being used in 
places across the country, and Proportional Representation is proposed in the Fair 
Representation Act, HR 3863 [mentioned in our League’s interview with Rep. 
Huffman—see Feb. ’22 Voter]. 

Ranked Choice Voting
Paula Lee, of the Sacramento League and Californians for Electoral Reform, 
explained Ranked Choice Voting, a procedure already being used in San 
Francisco, Oakland, New York City, and the states of Maine and Alaska. She 
called the current plurality system still being used in most areas “archaic,” 
suggesting that it leads to many voters’ frustration and disengagement, because 
they can’t vote for the candidate they want, and instead feel obligated to make a 
‘strategic’ choice for the better of two evils, or feel that their vote doesn’t matter. 
The current system also requires wasteful run-off elections, and, she said, favors 
incumbents. 

Ranked Choice Voting (RCV) is used in other democracies around the world, in 
Roberts Rules of Order, and even in Oscar selections. In studies it has been shown 
to empower and motivate citizens to participate in voting, to encourage civility 
during campaigns, and to reduce elections expenses through the elimination of 
extra run-off elections. Paula said that San Francisco is estimated to have saved 
$2.7M, and Oakland $715K in their recent election cycles. 

With the RCV procedure, voters rank multiple candidates they are willing to 
support in order of preference. Then, all the first preference votes are counted—if 
there is no majority winner, the candidate with the least votes is eliminated, and 
that candidate’s 2nd ranked choices are added to the totals of those who remain. If 
there is still no majority winner, the one with the next least total is eliminated, and 
their second choices are added to those who remain. The process continues until a 
majority vote for a single candidate is reached. 

The League’s position in support of RCV was adopted at the 2019 state 
convention with 100% support, and at the 2020 U.S. convention with 93% 
support. Paula showed videos showing Bay Area candidates and voters 
enthusiastically supporting the process. Voters expressed happiness at voting for 
their true preference, while still indicating candidates they could abide. 
Candidates were pleased to use more positive advertising and to collaborate with 
each other. She also displayed recent Sonoma County election results showing 
many candidates who took office without a majority of votes cast. Since it is a 
charter city, Santa Rosa could enact Rank Choice Voting, but non-charter cities 
would need a statewide local option law to be enacted, in order to allow its use. 

Proportional Representation
David Daley, a senior fellow at FairVote and an author of several books about fair 
elections, then explained the reform proposed in the HR 3863, the Fair 
Representation Act, which has been co-sponsored in Congress by CA Rep. Ro 
Khanna, MD Rep. Jamie Raskin, and CO Rep. Joe Neguse, among others. 

He described the way current safely-held congressional districts are being decided 
at the primary level, thereby leading to more and more congresspeople elected for 
their extreme ideologies, and having little inclination to compromise or try to 
represent the whole range of their constituents.  

The system leads to situations like the one in Massachusetts, which has had no 
Republican Representatives for 30 years, although a significant proportion of the 
population votes for Republicans, and several Republican gubernatorial 
candidates have won office during that time. Under Proportional Representation, 
the state’s 9 congressional districts would be divided into 3 larger congressional 
regions, which would then elect 3 representatives using Ranked Choice Voting—
the top 3 choices winning seats. In this proposed arrangement, at least one of the 
three winners would likely be a Republican, thereby giving a much greater sense 
of being represented to the population as a whole. 

Proportional Representation would require 3–5 member regional districts in large 
states, and at-large voting in small ones. It would require independent 
commissions to fairly draw the regional boundaries, and Ranked Choice Voting to 
select the winning Representatives. Although the political parties are loath to give 
up the advantages they feel they have in the states they control now, David 
suggested that they would ultimately gain by having a voice in areas in which 
they are now shut out. The system would also make it easier for voters to 
advocate for laws and decisions they favor, by giving them extra ears in Congress. 
Paula agreed, having lived as a voter with both a Representative totally 
uninterested in her point of view, and with one who is the opposite. She has had 
little motivation to advocate in either situation. 

The presenters recommended the following resources on these issues: 
• Californians for Electoral Reform  
• Fair Vote 
• Represent Women for a look at how RCV can affect the election of women 
• Our Common Purpose: the American Academy of Arts & Sciences’ report on 

improving democracy                                                                                     TOP 

LWVMC/LWVC joint resolution … 

Jackson State Forest 
League supports updating management

On March 8, the League adopted the following resolution regarding the 
management of Jackson Demonstration State Forest. It was modeled on a similar 
one from the Mendocino County Schools Office, and endorsed by the State League 
as well. 

WHEREAS, science-based forest management is vital to bolstering long term 
forest health, improving forest resiliency from wildfire, protecting wildlife habitat 
and riparian corridors; and the science is convincing that our existential fight 
against climate change demands expanded effort to store carbon in California’s 
natural and working lands to remove it from the atmosphere; and 

WHEREAS, on October 7, 2020, Governor Gavin Newsom, through an executive 
order, committed the State of California to a goal of protecting 30 percent of 
California’s land and coastal waters by 2030 and directed the State’s Natural 
Resources Agency to draw up a plan by February 1, 2022; and  

WHEREAS, the California Department of Forestry and Fire Protection has 
adopted commercial Timber Harvest Plans for Jackson Demonstration State 
Forest (JDSF) based on goals not yet refreshed to reflect the State’s recent climate 
commitments and has commenced logging; and 

WHEREAS, the League of Women Voters of Mendocino County and the League 
of Women Voters of California respect the guidance of Mendocino County’s 
indigenous people, many of whom are calling to prioritize carbon sequestration 
and in-forest storage, preservation and protection of Native American cultural 
heritage, equitable access to public lands, and the protection of California’s rare 
and endangered species; and  

WHEREAS, the State of California should ensure there is not inconsistency 
between Jackson Demonstration State Forest management goals and the adopted 
State of California climate change commitments. 

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, the League of Women Voters of 
Mendocino County and the League of Women Voters of California urge Governor 
Newsom and the State’s Natural Resources Agency to include any climate 
impacts of commercial logging on State lands in drawing up the plan to protect 30 
percent of California’s land use and coastal waters by 2030, and to publish a 
science-based report that evaluates carbon sequestration capacity and wildfire 
resiliency of current management practices, as well as alternate management 
scenarios, of Jackson Demonstration State Forest; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, The League of Women Voters of Mendocino 
County and the League of Women Voters of California strongly urge Governor 
Newsom to align Jackson Demonstration State Forest management goals with the 
adopted State of California climate change commitments, and to do so in a way 
that enhances the wide-ranging scientific, recreational and economic opportunities 
offered by Jackson Demonstration State Forest.       TOP 

State Coastal Conservancy 
Allocates Funds

for restoration, protection, public access, and climate resilience
In a press release dated March 24, the state announced that “the Board of the State 
Coastal Conservancy approved $14.6 million in grants for restoration, protection, 
public access, and climate resilience along the California coast and San Francisco 
Bay.” Included in the approvals were $3,420,000 to Save the Redwoods League to 
acquire conservation easements on 3,862-acres of the Weger Ranch property in 
Mendocino County (in the Big River watershed, just west of Montgomery Woods) 
for the purposes of natural resource and water quality protection, sustainable 
forest management, and open space preservation. Also included was a grant to 
protect endangered species and restore vernal pool habitat in the Laguna de Santa 
Rosa area of Sonoma County. Another group of grants are for improvements in 
habitat restoration and visitor services at the Redwood National and State Park in 
northern Humboldt County; the largest of these is to the Yurok Tribe.    TOP 

   John Diederich Center 

  

Partner organization reports …

GRI Climate Crisis Workgroup
Progress and next step

According to an update from Peter McNamee, more progress has been made on 
the Grass Roots Institute’s climate action proposals at the county level. Not only 
has the County begun the process of converting to electric and high efficiency 
hybrid vehicles, but also the Mendocino Transit Authority has started using 
electric busses in Willits and will soon expand electric bus service to Fort Bragg. 
The group recently also sent an email urging GRI supporters to ask the Fort Bragg 
city council to make good on its delayed goals of installing solar panels and 
reducing its own carbon footprint.       TOP 

Anderson Valley School Bond
Measure M will be on June ballot

Voters in the Anderson Valley Unified School District will be considering a parcel 
tax proposition on the June ballot. According to a message from League member 
Jim Mastin, the measure has been proposed to renovate classrooms; upgrade 
agricultural program facilities; repair or replace roofs, water infrastructure, 
heating and air conditioning systems; construct an elementary school 
multipurpose room; and improve student safety. 

The question to be considered is “Shall Anderson Valley Unified School District's 
measure authorizing $13,000,000 in bonds be adopted with legal interest rates, 
estimated levies of less that 6 cents per $100 assessed value (raising $724,579 
annually) while bonds are outstanding, [with the understanding that there will be] 
annual independent audits, citizen oversight, no funds for administrator salaries, 
and all funds improving local schools?”     TOP 

Vacation Rentals
Are they part of the housing problem?

On March 10 Elizabeth Swenson of HAT (Housing Action Team of Mendocino 
North Coast) joined a conversation on the MCN Announce list with a request that 
action be taken on a plan HAT first presented to the Supervisors’ ad hoc 
committee on housing in November, and which it has since been refining with 
input from both members of the committee (Supervisors Gjerde and Williams). 
Her comment states in part, “It is urgent that the county begin to deal with 
vacation rentals. So HAT is getting pushy—we are starting a petition campaign to 
be announced very soon. The petition [is] demanding the board of supervisors to 
pass a short term vacation ordinance NOW.”  

Fifth District Supervisor Ted Williams sent a lengthy reply, part of which follows: 

“We've met with various groups to gain input and we've had counsel research 
options. Rough ideas will come back for full board review before we're granted 
staff resources to continue. The flow will be BOS, Planning Commission, Coastal 
Commission, BOS. It's a long land use modification process and we want to be 
reasonably certain the proposal will pass each group to minimize lost time in 
starting over. 

“The California-voter passed Coastal Act places visitor serving facilities as the 
number one priority. Local does not have authority to override this and we need 
Coastal Commission approval. Historically, they've signaled an unwillingness to 
simply outlaw vacation rentals, but more recently, there's been indication that 
some level of restriction can be supported. 

“I’ve proposed allowing vacation rental at the primary residence (not to regulate 
what you do where you live), but phase out the scenario of whole house rental 
(often from people or businesses who don't even live here). 

“There isn't a quick legally supported solution. Imagine 1-2 years for all of the 
review, then a 3 year phase out. It needs to move forward, but this cannot be our 
only answer to housing. Of the 500-some vacation rentals, it appears a good many 
will remain empty (because the owners use throughout the year, currently rent 
during the unused portion, limiting long term rental ability). Some have asked for 
a higher tax. We're already taxing at the maximum rate allowed under voter-
passed Proposition 13. When I offered a survey, I included a question about 
increasing the Transient Occupancy Tax on full-house vacation rentals above the 
current 10% to reduce the financial incentive of short term stay. About a third 
were against. This isn't something the Board of Supervisors could legally enact, 
but we could put it on the ballot. Is there support?” 

He also mentioned that on March 15 the Board passed a motion to study how to 
increase the stock of affordable housing in the county and update the General 
Plan. He stated, “Limiting vacation rentals will add some long-term rental stock, 
but it's a finite count and won't come close to what we need,” and went on to 
discuss some of the factors which are in the way—low wages, high construction 
costs, lack of infrastructure. Although the county cannot control many of those 
factors, he said, it can control land use, and therefore he is promoting the General 
Plan Update. 

According to a HAT spokesperson, their proposal is for the County to stop 
licensing new whole-house vacation rentals until the number of houses used that 
way drops to 2% of the housing stock in an area, either by houses being turned 
back into homes or by new housing being built. The Supervisors could do this 
immediately for much of the County, although the cities and the Coastal 
Commission would have to approve it for their jurisdictions. The General Plan 
Update is a more powerful tool, but it is an expensive, contentious, and years-long 
process; a vacation rental ordinance would not interfere with the update process  
at all.            TOP 

Online town hall …

Homelessness Crisis
 Program will focus on solutions

On Tuesday, April 5 at 6:30 pm, State Senator McGuire will hold an online town 
hall meeting focused on solutions to the Homelessness Crisis. The roundtable 
event will include information from Victor Duron of the State of California’s 
Homeless Coordinating and Financing Council and Geoffrey Ross of the 
California Department of Housing & Community Development. The 
announcement from the senator’s office states: 

“We’re working day and night to get permanent housing built and to get folks off 
the street and connected to addiction and mental health services. Hundreds of new 
units have been built or will be built here on the North Coast in the coming 
months. Obviously, there’s a lot of work ahead. Join us for a region-wide progress 
report – from the Golden Gate Bridge to the Oregon Border – on what’s been 
accomplished working with local cities and counties and what you can expect in 
the months to come.” 

Go to Senator McGuire’s website to get more information, sign up, or submit 
questions.            TOP   

California League Report
The following updates from the California office are a month old, but they still 
have useful links for Voter readers. 

This is the year that we will pass the Racial Justice Act for All (AB 256, Kalra). 
The landmark bill, which will extend civil rights in the courtroom to ALL people 
impacted by racist convictions and sentencing, is closer than ever to passing. We 
just need to secure enough votes in the State Senate and then earn the Governor’s 
signature. If you believe that justice delayed is justice denied, stay tuned for 
chances to support the #RJA4All this Spring. Can’t wait that long? Use our action 
tool to contact your State Senator today. Want to learn more about the #RJA4All 
and our commitment to confront racism in our courts? Watch Racially Charged: 
America’s Misdemeanor Problem and a follow up panel discussion we hosted in 
January. 

LWVC is leading a coalition of voting rights organizations to increase access to 
our democracy by requesting state funding for the Secretary of State and counties 
to use to inform people about the full range of their voting options, maximize 
turnout, ensure that all eligible ballots are counted, combat the suppressive impact 
of election mis- and disinformation, and ultimately, build a more representative 
electorate. Because, despite recent legislative changes designed to remove 
impediments to voting in California, and a historically high voter turnout in the 
November 2020 election, disparities in participation among youth and voters of 
color persisted, and in some cases grew, compared to our older, non-Hispanic 
white population. We continue to advocate for equity and access to our democracy 
in California on every front. Want to get real time alerts letting you know when 
you can take action on important issues with your legislators? Sign up here! 

Democracy requires us all to be heard and fair maps are critical to a healthy, 
functional democracy. After a raucous state redistricting cycle, the deadline for 
lawsuits to be filed challenging the state maps has passed, with no suits being 
filed. The LWVC redistricting team spent over 500 hours monitoring meetings, 
working with community partners and coalitions, and providing public comment 
to ensure that the Commission acted in spirit and practice to create fair, people 
powered maps. Local redistricting is still happening in many places around the 
state and local Leagues are there, raising up the voices of California’s diverse 
communities to fight for fair representation of all people. 

We’re already hard at work getting Voter’s Edge ready for June 2022! Voter’s 
Edge is an online voter guide produced by LWVCEF in partnership with 
MapLight. It provides in-depth information about what's on your ballot. During 
the 2020 election season, 1 in 10 California voters used Voter’s Edge to get a 
personalized list of candidates and ballot measures, including biographies, top 
priorities, campaign finance information, and more! And we plan to grow that 
number this year. How do we get the information for Voter’s Edge? A dedicated 
group of volunteers across the state reaches out to candidates and gathers local 
election information to ensure voters have a one stop shop for all of their non-
partisan ballot information and can confidently cast their ballots. Do you want to 
help make Voter's Edge the best and most robust source of information for 
California's voters? Sign up to be a part of it here! 

The Easy Voter Guide (EVG) provides plain language, community reviewed voter 
information in 5 languages, and we are already beginning production for the 2022 
elections! With no state ballot measures on the June 2022 Primary ballot, we will 
have a digital version of the EVG online to provide California's diverse voters all 
of the information they need to exercise their power and vote. Visit 
easyvoterguide.org on April 4 to download the June 2022 EVG in English, 
Spanish, Chinese, Vietnamese, and Korean. 

The Voter's Choice Act (VCA) gives voters more days and more ways to vote, and  
12 more counties [including Sonoma County-ed.] are transitioning to this model 
for 2022! The VCA is an exciting opportunity to boost voter participation by 
making voting more convenient and accessible. However, implementing the VCA 
equitably can be difficult. Check out our Voter’s Choice Act Toolkit for Local 
Leagues to learn more about the VCA and how your League can get involved.   
          TOP  

National League News
Make Plans to Attend the National Convention
The LWVUS convention will take place June 23 – 26 in Denver, CO, as well as 
online.  All League members are invited to attend—it's an inspiring experience.  
Limited monetary assistance is available.  The convention website has all the info. 

National League Celebrates Women’s History
March was Women’s History month, and March 8 was International Women’s 
Day. The US League held a panel discussion on March 3 which featured “voices 
and perspectives of the League of Women Voters, SuperMajority, LULAC, and 
Black Voters Matter, organizations working to build more trust in our elections, 
grow our electorate with equity, and create fairness for voter access. We cover the 
intersection of gender and race in the voting rights movement, fighting deliberate 
barriers to voting, and how to build community power, dismantle disinformation, 
and get out the vote in 2022.” 

• On the special day the national office issued a bulletin with links to articles 
about important women of the past and present. It reads in part, “To move our 
country forward we must reflect on the stories of the past. As women, we know 
that many communities' stories have historically been silenced, making it 
essential for us to lift them back up. Learn more about:  

• Black Women Who Define(d) the Voting Rights Movement;  
• How Native American Women Inspired the Suffrage Movement; and 
• One League member's Hispanic and Latinx Heroes.” 
And, “Whether they're inside a government building or out on the streets, women 
are creating social change. Hear how:  
• History is being made by the first Black women SCOTUS nominee; 
• Women in Congress are working to improve our future; and 
• Our all-female executive team is advancing LWV's work.”                       TOP 
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Calendar
All events are on Tuesdays, except as noted. The 
format of future meetings is still being planned. 

April 5 6:30 pm Zoom 
  Senator McGuire’s Town Hall on Homelessness 

April 12 6:00-7:30 Zoom  
  Members’ meeting: June primary election   

May        Dates/times TBD Zoom 
   Candidate forum(s) 

June 4  6:00 pm hybrid? 
   LWVMC Annual Meeting 

June 7  8:00 pm 
   Primary election voting closes 

In this issue …
April meeting: June Election 
Implicit Bias 
Patricia Marien 
March meeting: Coastal Commission 
Coastal Commission Meetings 
Participation Opportunities 
Different Ways to Vote 
Jackson State Forest 
Coastal Conservancy Grants 
Youth Services Center Opens 
GRI Climate Crisis Workgroup 
Anderson Valley School Bond 
Vacation Rentals 
Homelessness Town Hall 
California League Report 
National League News 
Legislator interviews (supplement) 
LWVMC Information 

Try clicking these entries to jump to 
the article. Use the “top” button at 
the end of the article to return here.

                 Contact LWVMC
By mail:  P.O. Box 1128, Fort Bragg CA 95437 

By email:  voter@mcn.org 

Our website:  lwvmendo.org 

Our Facebook page:  https://www.facebook.com/LWVMendo1 

LWV Mission Statement 
The League of Women Voters, a non-partisan political organization, 

encourages informed and active participation in government, strives to increase 
understanding 

of major public policy issues, and influences public policy 

Land Acknowledgement
The League of Women Voters of Mendocino County wishes to honor the land we are on 
and its native peoples. We want to offer recognition and respect; to counter the “doctrine of 
discovery” with the true story of the people who were already here; to support larger truth-
telling and reconciliation efforts; and to remind ourselves that colonization is still 
happening. We acknowledge that the land where we live and work is un-ceded territory of 
indigenous peoples since time began.  We are surrounded by the traditional, ancestral 
territory and current homeland of many indigenous nations.

Sturdy Links
If the link in the article doesn’t work, try pasting the address into your browser.  You may 
need to edit out spaces.     

Implicit bias: pbs.org/video/pov-implicit-bias-peanut-butter-jelly-and-racism/ 

March meeting with Donne Brownsley: https://youtu.be/D671CE5l7GI 

 Sea level action plan: https://opc.ca.gov/2022/03/opc-releases-state-agency-sea-level-rise-
action-plan-for-california-a-roadmap-for-planning-and-implementation-coastal-
resilience/ 

Patricia: theava.com/archives/180241#9 

Voting method resources: cfer.org.; fairvote.org; representwomen.org; amacad.org/
ourcommonpurpose/recommendations 

Coastal Conservancy grants: scc.ca.gov/2022/03/24/press-release-coastal-conservancy-
authorized-14-6m-for-coastal-access-restoration-and-climate-resilience/ 

Homelessness webinar: sd02.senate.ca.gov/homeless-housing-and-services-town-hall 

Coastal Commission: www.coastal.ca.gov 
Current meeting (always current): www.coastal.ca.gov/mtgcurr.html 
April ’22 meeting agenda: https://www.coastal.ca.gov/meetings/agenda/#/2022/4 
Virtual hearing procedures: https://documents.coastal.ca.gov/assets/virtual-hearing/

VIRTUAL-HEARING-PROCEDURES.pdf 
View meeting live: https://cal-span.org/unipage/index.php?site=cal-

span&meeting=3144&owner=CCC 
Program overview and mission statement: at www.coastal.ca.gov/whoweare.html 
Coastal Commission roster at www.coastal.ca.gov/roster.html 
Meeting rules and procedures: https://www.coastal.ca.gov/meetings/rules-procedures/ 

LWVC: 
Sign up for action alerts: https://secure.everyaction.com/

UPMwMpapwU2euVnkNjx0BQ2 
Support RJA4All :https://secure.everyaction.com/Hiq5WDjGDUapgIcUW6NjXw2 
Watch Racially Charged movie: https://www.youtube.com/watch?

v=Bm2PxE0HMr4&ab_channel=BraveNewFilms 
Movie with panel discussion: https://click.everyaction.com/k/

42183384/331975366/739035319 
Voter’s Edge: https://votersedge.org/ca 
Voter’s Edge volunteer form: https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSeoBtQPDU--

qOeeFkSJ7HCuABtbsJY3YG9J8heKWqxY7pucgg/viewform 
Easy Voter Guide: https://easyvoterguide.org/ 
More counties adopt VCA: https://elections.cdn.sos.ca.gov/vca/vca-press-

release-2022.pdf 
VCA toolkit: https://docs.google.com/document/d/

1LO3pedU6lW5HfEilQgHEDvvLyi1hMq9tTfkIrBbpO-o/edit 

National convention: https://www.lwv.org/league-management/council-convention/2022-
national-convention 

Women’s History Month: 
panel discussion: lwv.org/fighting-voter-suppression/womens-history-month-2022-panel 
SuperMajority: https://supermajority.com/ 
LULAC: https://lulac.org/ 
Black Voters Matter: https://blackvotersmatterfund.org/ 
https://www.lwv.org/blog/black-women-who-defined-voting-rights-movement 
Black Women Who Define(d) the Voting Rights Movement: https://www.lwv.org/blog/

black-women-who-defined-voting-rights-movement 
How Native American Women Inspired the Suffrage Movement; and 
One League member's Hispanic and Latinx Heroes.” 
History is being made by the first Black women SCOTUS nominee 
Women in Congress are working to improve our future 
Our all-female executive team is advancing LWV's work 

League Links
To join the LWVMC Zoom meeting: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/82319138585?

pwd=ODJQVktrdEQ3WExwWVU3MCttcHgwUT09      
Mendocino County League’s website:  https://my.lwv.org/california/mendocino-county 
Mendocino County League’s Facebook page:  https://www.facebook.com/LWVMendo1 
State League positions can be found at:  https://lwvc.org/our-work/positions 

Zoom from home 

 
Tuesday 
April 12 
6:00 pm 

CLICK HERE  
to join 

Contacts: 

California Coastal Commission:  coastal.ca.gov 

Donne Brownsey, Commission chair:  
donne.brownsey@coastal.ca.gov 

Melissa Kraemer, North Coast Region manager:  
melissa.kraemer@coastal.ca.gov

Legislator Interviews
Each year local Leagues cooperate with the State League to interview State legislators.  
Our League teamed with Humboldt, Sonoma, and Marin to interview California State 
Senator Mike McGuire and State Assembly  Member Jim Wood. Using categories 
suggested by the state League, the legislators were asked for their comments about 
future redistricting, climate change, water, equity, children, youth mental health, and 
their personal priorities. The notes from these interviews form a supplement to this 
Voter (a separate attachment to the email), and are also on our website.

OPEN HOUSE                            

Check out the services that have moved into the John Diederich 
Center, former home of Safe Passage, just north of Fort Bragg  

High School at 208 Dana Street. Refreshments provided.  
 

Blue Door – MCC’s health clinic for teens             
Mendocino Coast Children’s Fund – meet    

                            Juliana Sanchez  

  

   Flockworks art will be on display  
Latino Coalition will draw the winning raffle tickets for a   

Trek bike, a quilt, and many gift certificates at 6:00

Thursday, April 7 
5:00 – 6:00 pm

   

League member Patricia 
Marien died at home on 
February 27. Since joining 
the League 15 years ago, 
she continuously worked to 
organize and enhance the 
hospitality provided at our 
in-person meetings. Her 
smile and perceptive 
comments will be missed. 
A summary of her life was 
published in the March 5 
Anderson Valley 
Advertiser, and in the 
March 10 and March 17 
Fort Bragg Advocate-
News.

What’s on the Ballot?
Get the scoop on what’ and 
who is on the ballot by 
visiting the County 
Elections website. The list 
is now final.
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